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IHBC WALES BRANCH MEETING HELD ON THE 22nd MAY 2015 USING VIDEO CONFERENCING AT CARTREFI CYMRU OFFICE’S 28-34 DEAN ST,BANGOR,GWYNEDD LL57 1UR, 5, COOPERS YARD, CURRAN RD, CARDIFF CF10 5NB AND UNIT27, DDOLE RD,INDUSTRIAL ESTATE,LLANDRINDOD WELLS,POWYS LDI 6DF
In Attendance:  Bangor:  Dave Jump, Nathan Blanchard and Ron Douglass, Cardiff: Lindsay Cuddy, John Edwards and Kath Hilsden and in                 Llandrindod Wells: Rory Wilson,Lowri Goss and Debra Lewis.
1. Apologies. 
1.1. Apologies were received from Trefor Thorpe,Geraldine Delaney and Edward Holland.
2. Minutes of the IHBC Wales Branch Meeting held on the 25th February 2015 at Cartrefi Cymru Office’s in Cardiff.
2.1. The minutes of the last meeting were read and agreed as a true record of the meeting. (Proposed NB seconded DJ). (Action DJ)
3. Matters arising from the above meeting.

3.1. NB checked on the action points, which had all been carried out and he said “if there was nothing else arising that is not included on the agenda then we can move on to the next item on the agenda “.
4. The 2015 IHBC Wales Branch 18th AGM
4.1. NB addressed the meeting congratulating all those who had made it a fantastic and memorable event. Special thanks was paid to R.W. for his time and efforts.
5. Local Government Reform / Conservation Service Impact and the Heritage Bill.
5.1. NB again addressed the meeting and said “ I hope you don’t mind but I think we should move this item up the agenda as it’s so important and we don’t have a great deal of time.” The meeting was in agreement. NB referred to the email he had sent out to the branch committee saying how we really need to focus our immediate efforts. We need to look closely at the terms of reference and come to an agreement exactly where do we stand on the matter? We don’t have much time so the email suggested we concentrate on scrutinizing the following two documents; The Bill and the Explanatory Document.
5.2. NB waited for feedback which was slow in coming but JE confirmed that he had read all the document and that it contained lots of positives, one of which was the need for Heritage Impact Assessments (HIA’s) looking at significance.

5.3. DL also confessed to having read the document and said she looked forward to seeing the guidance Cadw will need to produce on this in due course.

5.4. DJ informed the meeting that a number of Council’s have helpful HIA SPG’s including some in Wales.

5.5. NB said while there was quite a lot in the document on SAM’s and the added protection and powers afforded to Cadw and the Welsh Government he was disappointed that their setting hadn’t been afforded the same planning measures given to the setting of listed buildings. NB asked what did members think about the proposal for Heritage Partnership Agreements (HPA’s)?  DL said she was concerned with how competency would be managed if LBC applications for those allotted HPA’s did not come under the radar of local authority C.O.’s.
A short discussion took place on this before moving on.
5.6. NB asked “Anything on Historic Parks and Gardens other than making the list a statutory requirement” The meeting said that in the absence of any new statutory planning powers each LPA who will deal with a planning application effecting a Historic Park or Garden as well as their settings will have to deal with it on its individual merit and of course bearing in mind any Planning Appeal decisions and Court Case Judgements.
5.7. DL raised the changes regarding notification of listing before Cadw actually list saying that in Powys they had some Bunkers that were under threat of demolition but the time taken to carry out research and even though she had been told that they merited listed status the threat had been excruciatingly prolonged and said that in other potential future cases the buildings would probably be lost.

5.8. NB stated that it will come as good news that most LPA’s will clearly welcome the ability to recover costs following serving enforcement notices. Also the Advisory Panel was generally welcomed but the feeling in the rooms was that imposing a statutory duty on LPA’s to keep and maintain HER’s was not very well thought through and again very bad timing. NB said clearly the real issue is the asset and not the HER. Most of us know that after working at the coal face using the planning system the record is the Heritage Asett itself. 

5.9. LC informed the meeting and explained that having attended the Cadw ERG, it was her understanding that it’s the intention of the Welsh Government (WG) and Cadw that LPA’s will continue to use the four Archaeological Trusts to provide the required HER as long as they continue to be funded by WG/Cadw and the LPA’s. The main change when the Bill is approved is that LPA’s will be made accountable for maintaining HER’s.

5.10. RW said that in his area Ceredigion Planning Service have a massive backlog in determining planning applications and due to this resource issue it may put a risk on that LPA’s ability to maintain it’s HER when the Bill is passed.
5.11. NB asked the meeting for email responses regarding his email and the Heritage Bill back to him in a week’s time.

6. Proposed North and South Wales visits /events and IHBC Wales Branch future meetings (update).
6.1. NB asked DJ to update the meeting. DJ said that between JE and himself we have a planned event ( Seminar on the energy efficiency of traditional and historic buildings) which will take place on the 2nd September 2015. The venue has been booked and it’s the meeting room of Wrexham Museum. Arrangements for a buffet lunch have also been made. DJ said in the absence of a Wales Branch Events Officer we have made enquiries with IHBC Central Office to see if they would be able to assist us . They have provided us with a very reasonable quote so all I need to know now  is there anybody willing to do this work voluntarily; if not then can I take it then we should accept the quote and move ahead. LC said central office handled the circulation of adverts and emails for the ‘Lets’ event in Cardiff and that she would send on the name of the officer once she had checked. DJ said he was  very surprised that LC appeared to be in the dark as he had copied her into all the email consultations. JE asked DJ would Central Office also provide a Flyer or is this something we alone should do. DJ said he would contact Central Office and copy in JE, LC , Kate as well as other branch officers.( Action DJ) (Post Meeting Note : Proposed action by DJ carried out on the 25 05 15 and proposed action by LC : On the 26 05 15 LC provided DJ by email the name of the IHBC Officer who had helped with the “Lets” Stepping Stones Event last October : Joanna Theobold ).
7. HEG meeting feedback
7.1. NB asked JE and DJ if they had any observations or comments to provide on the HEG information emailed to them by Trefor Thorpe. JE said Conservation Accreditation will be discussed at the Council Meeting on the 18th June 2015. The intention is to bring this in line with national practices. DJ said he did not have anything to add and NB said then perhaps we can leave this for TT to update us at the next branch meeting on the 26th June at Builth Wells. (Action TT, NB & DJ)
8. IHBC Wales Branch Officer’s Reports
8.1. JE said there has not been a Council Meeting since our last branch meeting so I have nothing much more to report . JE did however report that the IHBC AGM and a Council Meeting is programmed to take place at the Annual School in Norwich.

8.2. NB reported a zero response to the branch offer of a Bursary Place at the Annual School.

8.3. LC reported that the Reference Group had not met since she had reported at the last meeting. LC said that the Heritage Bill Press release offered the best updates. LC also informed that the Reference Group would be meeting later in the year and that she had attended an excellent IFA event recently held in Cardiff at which IFA members raised an interest about IHBC. 
8.4. DL had nothing further to add.

8.5. RW had nothing further to add.

8.6. RD informed the meeting about the excellent health of the branch accounts. RD said we presently have £898 in the Current Account, £101 in the Reserve Account and £1,950 in the Bonus Account.

8.7. DJ informed the next branch meeting is programmed to take place following the Built Heritage Forum (BHF) approx’ 3.30pm in the International Pavilion, The Royal Welsh Show Ground, Llanelwedd, Powys on Friday 26th June 2015.

 (Action LC & DJ) 
9. Any Other Business
9.1. Eclesiastical Exemption (EE) was raised and debated in some depth. NB said formal arrangements are still not fully understood and failures have had a negative effect on the protection of some listed places of worship. The meeting understood if there is no change to the current arrangement as a result of the Heritage Bill then Cadw will be proposing to conduct a review of the matter and existing policies and guidance. KH informed the meeting “the comparisons between EE and LBC are miles apart saying the DAC follows the EE arrangements to the letter,but at the same time they would also acknowledge that there are clearly problems from time to time. KH agreed with the meeting that it would be useful if EE had teeth as there is currently no sanction. NB asked KH “Is there any push for a review of the current system?” KH responded saying “The DAC is empowered by Committee”. NB then asked KH “Do you have the ability to consult regularly with other DAC’s?”  KH said “More DAC’s are following the English model of getting / buying in Conservation Expertise. KH referred to them being quasi autonomous (QUANGO) like. But to answer your question she said they have regular biannual meetings on Property with Chairs and Secretaries in attendance. These meetings are felt beneficial to discuss and try and resolve common issues that arise.

9.2. LC asked JE about the proposed conference on BS 7913 (2013) She expressed her view that its publication deserved more publicity and that its cost should make it more accessible to users beyond those who subscribe . Currently the authority she is working for does not subscribe to it . The BS is referred to in the Cadw hierarchy of policy and guidance. JE stated it’s all about conveying the correct standards set out in the BS. He said the process to create it involved many expert consultees with vast knowledge and experience in the field.

It involved Case Studies as part and the means to put standards into conservation best practice.
9.3. Finally KH said that it was in the EE constitution that every DAC should have a nominee in the form of a LPA Conservation Officer and Archaeologist, etc., etc. NB &DJ asked if she would be so good as to email them with a copy or a website link to it just for information purposes.   (Action KH, NB & DJ)
10. Date time and venue of next meeting 
10.1.26th June 2015 at approx’ 3.30pm following the BHF in the International Pavilion , The Royal Welsh Show Ground , Llanelwedd, Powys LD2 3SY.
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